MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 24TH SEPTEMBER 2012
In the Chair:
Councillor S Hunter
Members Present:
Councillors J Baird, S Blaney, D F Cunningham, W Graham, 
D M McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M A McKillop, C McShane, P McShane, C Thompson. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Director of Corporate Services
Mrs E Mulholland, Director of Development Services

Mr A McPeake, Director of Environmental Services

Ms J McMath, Planning Service

Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
Ms D Bader, Member Services/Clerical Officer
12/21:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors N McAllister and S McKillop.
Chairman’s Business

Sympathy

Condolences were expressed to the Spence and Devlin families.
Wayne Soutter’s Kintyre to Torr Head swim

It was agreed that Council would present a gift to Wayne Soutter to show their appreciation for his achievement in the swim from Kintyre to Torr Head.
Sheskburn Hall

It was agreed that Sheskburn Hall would be used to facilitate a public meeting with regard to National Parks on 13th November 2012.

Causeway Coast Sportiff
Congratulations and thanks were given to all those who took part and the organisers Outdoor NI, Chain Reaction and Moyle District Council.
Conservation Sign

Reference was made to the missing conservation sign at the Causeway entrance to Bushmills and this was referred to the Senior Planning Officer present. 

12/21:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON  20TH AUGUST 2012
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 20th August 2012 having been circulated, were taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor Graham proposed,



Seconded by McIlroy and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 20th August 2012 be adopted.”
12/21:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 20TH AUGUST 2012 

There were no matters arising.
12/21:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
The Planning Schedule which had been circulated was taken as read.

E/2011/0257/F  Mr Alan Fraser, c/o GM Design Associates Ltd,   22 Lodge Road, Coleraine.   Location, Adjacent to No 72 Torr Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed single storey dwelling and amenity space. (Recommended for approval)

Reference was made to the planning history on this site and inconsistencies with previous applications.  A paper prepared by Mr Brian Ross, a neighbour, was circulated and Mr Ross addressed the meeting.

After discussion, 


Councillor McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Thompson,

“That the application be deferred and sent to Minister Attwood for an historic review of planning decisions and developments to the site.”
After further discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor D McAllister,


“That the application be referred to the Planning Management Board.”

On a recorded vote being taken on the amendment, Councillors Baird, Graham, Hunter, D McAllister, McDonnell and McIlroy voted in favour of and Councillors Blaney, Cunningham, McCambridge, M A McKillop, C McShane, P McShane and Thompson voted against the amendment, which was lost.

On a recorded vote being taken on the proposal, Councillors Blaney, Cunningham, McCambridge, M A McKillop, C McShane, P McShane and Thompson in favour of the proposal, which was carried. Councillors Baird, Graham, Hunter, D McAllister, McDonnell and McIlroy abstained.
E/2012/0063/F  Mr Seamus Glenn, c/o Strategic Planning, 4 Pavillions Office Park, Kinnegar Drive, Holywood.  Location, 270m SW of 103 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of 250kw wind turbine with 32.3m hub height and 32m blade diameter.  Power to farm, surplus to grid.  (Recommended for approval)
This application was approved.

Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

E/2012/0082/O  Mr Damien Brady, c/o Paddy Byrne, Appleton Park, Belfast.  Location, 42 Glenaan Road, Cushendall.  Proposed replacement dwelling.  (Recommended for refusal)
The above application was deferred for an Office Meeting for further information.

E/20112/0104/F  D & T McHenry, c/o Laverty Architecture, 63a Churchfield Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 230m South of 41 Dunamallaght Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed installation of Photovoltaic panels to generate electricity on 13 no solar park ground mounting systems.  (Recommended for approval)

This application was approved.

E/2012/0128/O  Mr J & C McAllister, c/o Bailey Architecture, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle.  Location, 30m South east of 83 Ballyemon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed dwelling on the farm.  (Recommended for approval)

The above application was deferred for an Office Meeting for further information.

Deferred Items

E/2010/0164/F  Mr M McKillop, c/o Pro Design Ltd, 43 Kilmandil Road, Cloughmills.  Location, adjacent to 85 Ballyemon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed wind turbine (23m to hub) (150kw).  (Recommended for approval)

The above application was approved.

Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

E/2011/0007/F  Mr Alex Brown, G M Design 22, Lodge Road, Coleraine.  Location, land at 106 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed retention of fully and partially constructed farm buildings.  Completion of remaining building works to farm buildings.  Retention of existing access.  (Recommended for refusal)

The above application was deferred for 1 month whilst waiting for correspondence from MLA.

It was agreed that the Planning Office Meetings would be held on Thursday 4th October.

12/21:05
ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES REPORT
The Environmental Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in Committee.”
Tender Evaluation Report for the Provision for the treatment of NWRWMG collected comingled waste from HWRC’s and some other council services.
After discussion, it was agreed to defer the decision with regard to the Tender Evaluation for the contract for the collection and treatment of comingled waste from the Council Recycling Centre at Carneatly.

Councillor Baird left the meeting at this point.

Tender Evaluation Report for the provision for the haulage, treatment and disposal of NWRWMG collected Local Authority Residual Municipal Waste (short term contract)

Reference was made to the Tender Evaluation Report in which it was recommended that the contract be awarded to North West Recycling Consortium (NWRC)
Councillor Baird returned to the meeting.
After discussion, 


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hunter and resolved,

“That Council award NWRC the contract for the provision for the treatment and disposal of NWRWMG collected Local Authority Residual Municipal Waste (short term contract).”
Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

The meeting continued out of committee.
Playground at Cushendall Beach and seat repair at the Community Garden in Kilnadore Estate

Reference was made to correspondence received from the FRIENDS group in Cushendall, requesting improvements to the playground at Cushendall Beach and repairs at the Community Garden at Kilnadore.
Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed to defer the provision of a second basket swing until the rates meeting unless alternative funding could be found.  It was also agreed to carry out repairs to the wooden seat at the Community Garden in Kilnadore estate.

Report on Safety and Access to Runkerry Beach

Following on from Council’s meeting on 23rd July 2012 a review of safety at Runkerry Beach was undertaken.  A full report was circulated.

After discussion 


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,

“That Council approve the recommendations in the report on safety and access to Runkerry Beach and that an Action Plan be prepared for their implementation.”

Good Beach Summits
With regard to a letter received from Alex Atwood MLA, it was agreed that Council review all beach safety plans and signage for all their beaches and forward details to the Good Beach Summit on 3rd October.

Fencing at Ballycastle Harbour
Reference was made to the report circulated regarding options for security fencing at Ballycastle Harbour.
Following detailed discussion on each option in which the following issues were raised, no scheduled cross channel ferry service, fencing at other harbours, appearance, free access to the pier for pedestrians, fishing and swimming, parking, phased removal with review, views of stakeholders, security of the Rathlin ferry and equipment, harbour by-laws, views of the Harbour Master, leaving the gate open and associated costs;

Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Cunningham,


“That Option 5 – all fencing removed, be adopted.”

After further discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor Hunter,

“That Option 2 – fencing removed from around terminal building and slipway section be adopted on the condition that this would be reviewed and be considered a phased approach to continued removal of fencing.”

On a recorded vote being taken on the amendment, Councillors Hunter, McCambridge, McIlroy, M A McKillop, C McShane, P McShane and Thompson voted in favour of and Councillors Baird, Blaney, Graham, and McDonnell voted against the amendment, which was carried.  Councillors Cunningham and D McAllister abstained.
Millennium Park River Bush Walk Way (Salmon Leap)

After discussion, it was agreed that the Bushmills Village Forum be directed to the Community Infrastructure Fund for technical assistance in creating preliminary drawings with regard to the Millennium Park River Bush Way Walk.

Halloween Fireworks Display

After discussion, it was agreed that a request for permission to trade on Council property at the seafront during the Halloween fireworks display would be approved for the sale of novelty items.

Councillors D McAllister and McIlroy left the meeting at this point.
DSD Consultation Paper – Fundamental review of the regulation of houses on Multiple Occupation (HMO’s) Northern Ireland

It was agreed that any proposed changes to the DSD Consultation Paper – Fundamental Review of the Regulation of Houses on Multiple Occupation (HMOS) Northern Ireland would be brought to the Clerk within the week.

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

Addendum to Environmental Services Report to Council

Enforcement

After discussion, it was agreed that Institution of Legal Proceedings would be approved for the five offences under the Dogs (NI) Order 1983 as listed in the report.
Local Biodiversity Action Plan
After discussion, it was agreed that Flowerfield Arts Centre, Coleraine would be approved for the launch of the local Biodiversity Action Plan for the Causeway Coast and Glens Council Cluster.

Councillor Graham left the meeting at this point.

Affordable Warmth Area Based Fuel Poverty Pilot
After discussion, it was agreed that the DES would request additional resources from DSD to enable the delivery of the Affordable Warmth Area Based Fuel Poverty Pilot.

Councillor Graham returned to the meeting.

Bilingual Street Name Plates

After discussion, it was agreed that the DES would investigate if there was an alternative location for the bi-lingual name plate at Maud’s Cottage, Cushendall.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,


“That the Environmental Services Report and Addendum be adopted.”

12/21:06
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES INTERIM REPORT

The Development Services Interim Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Councillor Baird left the meeting at this point.
Revitalise Scheme for Ballycastle

Reference was made to this initiative administered by DSD for town centres to improve the appearance of shop fronts, improve gap sites and rebrand or market the town centre.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council make a commitment that it is willing to work with DSD, at risk, and establish a Revitalise Steering Group led by Council and supported by the Ballycastle Town Partnership to carry out the activities necessary for DSD to work up an appraisal for potential funding in April 2013.
Addendum to Development Services Interim Report

Community Small Grant Application – Mosside Monday Club

Councillor Baird returned to the meeting.

The application for £100 met criteria and was approved.  

Letter from Mr A M Hanna regarding pathway from Bushmills to the Giants Causeway
After discussion, it was agreed to reply positively to Mr Hanna’s letter regarding the pathway from Bushmills to the Giant’s Causeway.

Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

Lammas Fair Working Group

After discussion, it was agreed that a meeting of the Lammas Fair Working Group would be held on Tuesday 20th November at 3:30pm, and if this time did not suit the officer 3:30pm on 27th November.

After discussion, 

Councillor Graham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That the Development Services report be adopted.”
12/21:07
that THIS COUNCIL SUPPORTS THE CALL FROM THE CHILDREN’S HEARTBEAT TRUST FOR AN ALL IRELAND APPROACH TO PAEDIATRIC HEART SURGERY AND THAT WE WRITE A LETTER TO THE HEALTH MINISTER EDWIN POOTS EXPRESSING THIS VIEW

(Requested by Councillor Thompson)

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter be sent to the Health Minister in support of the call from the Children’s Heartbeat Trust for an all Ireland approach to paediatric heart surgery and that this be based in the Royal Victoria Hospital in Belfast.
12/21:08 
THAT THIS COUNCIL CALLS ON THE HEALTH MINISTER EDWIN POOTS TO REVERSE HIS DECISION TO CUT BURSARIES FOR STUDENT NURSES AND TO REMOVE GRANTS FOR BOOKS AND UNIFORMS AND THAT WE WRITE TO THE MINISTER EXPRESSING THE SAME

(Requested by Councillor Thompson)
Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent and also that the suggestion of where to make cuts, Senior Management which was top heavy, would be included in the letter.

12/21:09
THAT THIS COUNCIL ENDS THE TRIAL ONE WAY SYSTEM IN THE VILLAGE CAR PARK IN CUSHENDALL AND RESTORES THE TWO WAY SYSTEM AT OUR NEAREST POSSIBLE OPPORTUNITY

(Requested by Councillors Thompson and M A McKillop)
After discussion,


Councillor Thompson proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop, 

“That Council ends the trial one way system in the village car park in Cushendall and restores the two way system at the nearest possible opportunity.”

On a recorded voted being taken on the proposal, Councillors Baird, Blaney, Cunningham, Hunter, McCambridge, McDonnell, M A McKillop, C McShane and Thompson voted in favour of the proposal which was carried.  Councillors Graham, McIlroy and P McShane abstained.
It was also agreed that a Traffic Working Group would be established in the village.

12/21:10
THAT THIS COUNCIL CARRY OUT THE SMALL AMENDMENTS TO THE FOOTPATH AT WATERFORD CAR PARK IN CUSHENDALL AS REQUESTED BY RED BAY RNLI and RED BAY BOATS AND THAT ANY DAMAGED FLASTONES IN THE CAR PARK ARE REPLACED AND THE TWO MISSING WASTE BINS ARE ALSO REPLACED,

(Requested by Councillor Thompson)


After discussion it was agreed that this work be undertaken.
12/21:11
THAT COUNCIL SUPPORTS THE RESIDENTS IN TAVNAGHAN LANE ON WRITING TO ROAD SERVICE TO ASK IF THEY WOULD OVERTURN THEIR DECISION NOT TO MAINTAIN TAVNAGHAN LANE

(Requested by Councillor M A McKillop)

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter be sent to Roads Service supporting the residents in Tavnaghan Lane, Cushendall, to ask that they reconsider their decision not to maintain the Road.
12/21:12
MOTION:  tHAT THIS COUNCIL TAKE A PRO-ACTIVE APPROACH REGARDING PROPOSED OIL AND GAS EXPLORATION ON RATHLIN ISLAND AND AT BALLINLEA.  THAT IN SO DOING council set up a forum including both communities with the objectives of:-


1. Increasing knowledge and awareness of the threats and opportunities emanating from the energy industry and immediately from oil and gas exploration.

2. To investigate and study how best to develop social and economic benefits which should accrue from the energy industry at local level.

3. Set procedures to ensure that well established controls for shipping oil and gas are rigorously applied in the Causeway Coast and Glens council area to protect our unique environment.  Ensure that government controls are applied to oil and gas exploration and production and any other form of energy resource such as wind and tidal.

(Requested by Councillor Baird)
Discussion took place in which issues raised included, the presentation on Rathlin Island from Jonathan Wills and associated costs, no power to stop oil and gas exploration, engagement to maximise benefits to the communities involved without giving support, environmental issues, promotion of awareness and lack of support in the chamber for number 2 and 3 of the motion.  
Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.

After further discussion, in which Councillor Baird withdrew numbers 2 and 3 of her motion, it was agreed that Council would support number 1 of the motion regarding proposed oil and gas exploration and that options would be explored regarding a telephone or video-conference presentation from Jonathan Wills from the Shetland Islands.

12/21:13
THAT COUNCIL WRITES TO ROAD SERVICE TO REQUEST TRAFFIC CALMING MEASURES AT LEYLAND FARM/MEADOW/MEWS AND TO ENDORSE THE LOCAL PETITION BY RESIDENTS
(Requested by Councillor C McShane)

After discussion, it was agreed that Council send a letter to Roads Service seeking clarity on responsibility and maintenance of the 40m stretch of road from Leyland Road into Leyland Farm.  It was also agreed that Council would endorse the 20’s Plenty campaign and online petition.
Councillor McCambridge left the meeting at this point.
12/21:14
conferences, courses etc.

There were no Conference and Courses for consideration.
12/21:15
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 

and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

There were no Notices of Applications for consideration.
12/21:16
Sealing of Documents
After discussion,

Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the Mixed Dry Recyclable Contract be signed and sealed.”
12/21:17
CorrespondencE
(a) Letter dated 10th September 2012 from Michael McKeown on behalf of the residents of Tavnaghan Lane.
This letter was noted.

(b) Letter dated 12th September 2012 from the Department of the Environment regarding the Planning (General Development) (Amendment) Order (Northern Ireland) 2012.

This letter was noted.

(c) Letter dated 13th September 2012 from the Department of Culture, Arts and Leisure regarding Liofa Birthday Event – Custom House Square, Saturday 22nd September 2012.

This letter was noted.
(d) Email dated 13th September regarding possible questions for the Northern Ireland Water Presentation to Council on 8th October 2012.

It was agreed that any questions would be forwarded to the MSCO.
(e) Email dated 17th September 2012 from Southern Education and Library Board regarding Online Consultation and Consultation Document.

This correspondence was noted.
The meeting concluded at 22:15pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE

PAGE  
1


24th September 2012



